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Mr. Halloran:  Obviously General Dunn has a much better 
memory than I do.  [Laughter].  Although I will confess, I don’t 
remember that particular incident but I have encouraged people 
or just told people that I used to walk around Washington with a 
bucket in my hand.  If anybody wanted to leak into it, then I’d 
be right there.  [Laughter]. 

 
It’s very nice to be here.  Thank you very much for 

inviting me and for the nice introduction. I must say I’m a 
little bit surprised that we’re having this -- Can you hear me 
in the back okay?  One of the things that General Dunn didn’t 
tell you is that I used to be a drill sergeant in the Army and 
I’ve got a voice that’s loud enough and raspy enough that I can 
take the tar paper off the wall back there. 

 
I’m a little bit surprised that we’re meeting down here in 

this dungeon.  I thought when I was invited to speak at an Air 
Force Association meeting we would be up on the top floor where 
you could see out and see the sky and the clouds and so forth.  
We’re down here where my friends from the submarine force ought 
to be.  [Laughter]. 

 
I would like to address briefly what I consider to be the 

greatest challenge to U.S. security in Asia today which of 
course is the rise of China. 

 
I say challenge, and I chose that word carefully.  It is 

not yet a threat.  But it has the potential to become one.  How 
the US, how we Americans confront this challenge over the coming 
years will do much to determine how your children and my 
children and my grandchildren live for the rest of this century. 

 
Five or six years ago I worked out for myself a framework 

into which I could put the evidence that was piling up in front 
of me.  The Chinese, those of you who are China hands know that 
the Chinese like to make lists of things or number things.  I 
did the same thing.  This is what I call my ABCD Matrix.  It’s 
one of four paths that I saw then that the Chinese might follow. 
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A, and by the way I want to underscore here that this is my 
own assessment of the situation.  I speak only for myself.  I 
notice General Dunn is nodding, and I’m sure that if General 
Gary North of PACAF were here -- Are any of you from PACAF?  
Please report back that I made that statement so that General 
North, he would be here nodding vigorously in assent if he had 
been here.  Same for Admiral Willard. 

 
The first of these four choices, A is for Aggressive China, 

which the People’s Liberation Army or the PLA marches across the 
borders to impose Chinese rule on the neighbors in that region.  
There are precedents for this.  The Chinese invaded North Korea 
at the time of the Korean War.  General Dunn was regaling us 
with his tales of dealing with the North Koreans some years 
later.  It has not changed, I assure you, sir. 

 
Another was the invasion of Vietnam in 1979.  Which I must 

say, nobody would ever confuse me with Clausewitz but as a long-
time observer of military things, it seemed to me one of the 
dumbest moves I’ve ever heard.  In 1979 the Vietnamese Army was 
probably the most blooded, the most experienced and best army in 
the world.  The people who were in that army had fought against 
the French before World War II; they’d fought against the 
Japanese during World War II; they fought against the French and 
defeated them an Dien Bien Phu; and then they fought us and you 
all know the end of that story. 

 
From looking at the Indian press we see repeated reports of 

Chinese incursions into Ladakh and other places in their common 
border. 

 
Secondly, B is for Benign China.  This would be a China -- 

there’s a school among some China hands that says that as the 
Chinese economy surges forward, and we’ve all seen how well they 
have done with that, that democracy is almost inevitably to 
follow.  This will foster Chinese respect for institutions, 
international rules of trade, intellectual property rights and 
that sort of the thing. 

 
The third, I bent the alphabet a little bit out of whack 

here, for Central Kingdom which is probably better known as the 
Middle Kingdom.  This is a concept that was devised in China in 
what’s called the period of the Spring and Autumn Annals, which 
was about 800-some to about 220-some BC.  There were 15 feudal 
states and they formed a confederation in the center part, 
actually in the northern part of China.  They called it 
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[Zhōngguó] or the Middle Kingdom.  Over the centuries this 
concept, and I think I’m right about this, has expanded so that 
the Chinese see the world today divided into the Middle Kingdom, 
which is China; the neighboring vassal states that paid tribute 
over years to Beijing or to the Dragon Throne; and us outer 
barbarians.  

 
Lastly, D is for Divided China.  Despite the recovery of 

national pride and the extensive nationalism  of China today 
after a century of foreign rule that had been imposed on China, 
the historical forces that have torn China apart from time to 
time should not be overlooked.  There are some new ones now.  
Today, the coast versus the interior; the industrial development 
versus the lagging agriculture; the Communist Party of China 
versus dissidents of all kinds; the PLA versus the Communist 
Party itself.  A word about that later.  Han Chinese or 
mainstream Chinese versus some 50-odd minorities like the 
Tibetans or the Uighurs that live in far western China. 

 
Today it seems to me that what we are seeing is China 

seeking to revive the Middle Kingdom, trying to acquire the 
diplomatic, political, economic and military power so that every 
decision made in any Asian capital must have at least implicitly 
the approval of Beijing.  The Chinese, particularly the PLA, 
evidently see the United States as the main obstacle to 
achieving that objective. 

 
In the last few months I have begun to speculate to myself 

that China has started down the same road in 2011 that the 
Japanese marched down to Pearl Harbor in 1941.  This obviously 
is a most disturbing trend. 

 
I was looking for something else the other day and I 

chanced again upon a highly regarded book entitled The Road to 
Pearl Harbor by a distinguished historian named Herbert Feis who 
was at the Princeton Institute of Advanced Studies.  This was 
published in the 1950s.  So World War II and Pearl Harbor were 
still fresh in everybody’s mind then. 

 
I’d like to read the opening passage to you.  It’s real 

short.  But I made two changes in it.  I have substituted the 
word “China” for the word “Japan” and I have changed the tenses 
from the past tense in which Feis was writing to the present 
tense of today. 

 
If it were to come out now, it would say this:  China wants 
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to be the arbiter of Asia and the Western Pacific.  The wish 
thrives in poverty and pride, finding company in thoughts which 
made it seem just.  The Chinese people have come to believe that 
the extension of their control over this vast region is both 
natural and destined.  That other people living there need the 
guardianship of China as much as China needs them.  The Chinese 
armies will sail across the China Seas under a banner that 
proclaims peace, justice, and partnership for all.  The bayonets 
are merely to expel the devil -- that’s us -- who will not 
understand their true intentions. 

 
That was written half a century ago, a little bit more than 

that, about Japan.  It was well received then.  I think 
everything that we have ever learned about the beginning of 
World War II makes it look accurate, and I suggest that it has 
relevance to the situation in China today. 

 
I’m not the only one who’s seen the similarity between 

Japan of 1941 and China of 2011.  A Washington think tank, The 
Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessment, has suggested 
that the PLA has devised a strategy that “mimics the Japanese 
imperial strategy of 1941-1942”. 

 
The think tank’s researchers, some of whom have worked for 

Andy Marshal in the Pentagon, so these are people who know what 
they’re taking about in my view, has suggested that the PLA has 
devised a strategy that mimics the Japanese imperial strategy of 
’41, ’42.  They’ve even speculated that the Chinese have picked 
targets for a preemptive attack and they would be the US air 
bases in Guam in the Central Pacific, Kadena on the southern 
Japanese island of Okinawa, and Misawa in northeastern Japan.   

 
Just as Japan sought to knock out the US fleet based at 

Pearl Harbor on December 7, 1941, the researchers say that the 
PLA’s objective would be to deny US forces the ability to mount 
substantial combat power from its air bases in the western 
Pacific.  The researchers say they base their conclusions on 
extensive readings of PLA writings. 

 
Let me digress here for a minute.  One of the things that 

personally upsets me no end is when our political leaders and 
some of our military leaders in Washington say that the Chinese 
are not transparent.  There are ladies present, I’ll refrain 
from telling you what I really think about that, but it’s a lot 
of nonsense.  If people want to know what the Chinese are doing, 
read a good history book because there is great continuity in 
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Chinese history, and read what the Chinese say in their 
publications today.  There’s a lot that’s there.  All somebody 
has to do is sit down and absorb it and not put a Western 
imprint on it but let the Chinese speak for themselves. 

 
In my own research the similarities between the China of 

today and the Japan of yesteryear are striking.  The PLA, which 
is highly nationalistic, has become increasingly independent of 
the Communist Party of China that governs China.  Like the 
Japanese Imperial Army, the PLA has struck off on its own 
foreign and military policy even as it pledges loyalty towards 
the Communist Party the same way that the Japanese Imperial Army 
pledged loyalty to the Emperor.  One of the things that a lot of 
people in America don’t realize is that the PLA is not a 
national army.  It is a party army.  A Chinese officer when he 
raises his right hand and swears allegiance, does not swear 
allegiance to the constitution of China or to the central 
government, he pledges his allegiance to the Communist Party.  
It’s as if we ask all of you who wear uniforms to pledge your 
allegiance either to the Democratic or Republican Party, whoever 
is in power.  Think about that for a minute. You can see one of 
the fundamental differences between their way of doing things 
and our way of doing things. 

 
The objective of the PLA would be to drive American forces 

out of East Asia just as the Japanese intended to drive the 
French, British, Dutch, Portuguese and American colonials from 
Asia.  And even though Japan was defeated in 1945, they did 
succeed in breaking the back of white western colonialism in 
Asia.  All of those nations now are free and independent. 

 
The Japanese will often make the argument with you that we 

really were trying to free up Asia from Western rule.  That’s 
true.  What they don’t tell you is that they also, the people 
who are writing their policy, wanted to substitute their own 
rule for what had been Western rule.  This was what was known as 
the Greater East Asia Co-Prosperity Sphere. 

 
In reviving the Middle Kingdom it seems to me that the 

Chinese are attempting to assert that as the central authority 
in Asia. 

 
The Japanese saw themselves as the rightful rulers of Asia 

and tried to persuade other Asians that they came as protectors, 
not as masters.  The Chinese have assumed somewhat the same 
stance, asserting in international meetings in Asia that they 
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represent a big country and you people in the small countries 
ought to pay attention to us.  We’re here to protect your 
countries from outside influence, mainly Japanese and the West. 

 
There’s a specific instance in which a Chinese admiral 

proposed several years ago to the US Commander in Asia, in the 
Pacific and Asia, Admiral Tim Keating, that the US withdraw from 
the Western Pacific to Hawaii and the Eastern Pacific and we 
would patrol that, and particularly as the Chinese built 
aircraft carriers they would patrol the Western Pacific.  We 
would divide the Pacific Ocean down the middle between China and 
the U.S..  Admiral Keating, it will come as no surprise to you, 
declined to agree to that.   

 
Japan then and China today have claimed the South China Sea 

as territorial waters, as sovereign waters, as each has sought 
to control that waterway through resources of all kinds -- oil 
and ores in particular came to their home economies.  Japan 
turned Tainan Island which is at the northern end of the South 
China Sea, into a logistics base and the Chinese have built 
naval and air bases there to extend their power into the South 
China Sea. 

 
According to the historian Feis, a Japanese admiral named 

Nomura was sent to Washington in early 1941, almost a year 
before the attack, “to persuade the American government to 
accede to what Japan was doing.”  The Chinese in their appeals 
to the U.S. today to accept Beijing’s view of Asia have demanded 
much the same. 

 
It interests me here that if an American political leader 

or military leader comments on something in China, the Chinese 
say that is interfering in our domestic affairs.  On the other 
hand the Chinese seem to feel no compulsion about talking about 
our economy which is in a lot of trouble, as everybody knows, or 
about our racial problems or about our other social problems.  
They can talk about us but we can’t talk about them. 

 
The Japanese thought that if that strategy of dissuading 

the Americans they planned to march through Southeast Asia and 
sail out into the Pacific Islands, then sue for peace as they 
thought the U.S. lacked the will for a long fight.   

 
China, after preemptive strikes would assume a defensive 

stance, according to these think tankers, and would hold to that 
until the U.S. determines that it would be too costly to undo a 
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fait accomplis. 
 
To my mind the vital question today is whether having 

failed to dissuade the Japanese from aggression in 1941 the U.S. 
can persuade the Chinese from trying to drive the U.S. from Asia 
and to persuade them that it will not work.  The ultimate 
question is whether the Chinese can be dissuaded from a 
miscalculation that would cause a catastrophic war. 

 
There’s a signal different between the American posture in 

2011 and the American posture in 1941. In 1941, and I’m sorry to 
tell you this but I’m old enough to remember Pearl Harbor.  My 
father was a naval officer.  And Pearl Harbor, December 7, 1941 
is seared into my mind and those of my brother and sister. 

 
In 1941 most Americans including many of our political and 

military leaders thought the Japanese would not dare to attack 
the U.S..  Evidence, Admiral Husband Kimmel, who was the 
commander in Hawaii at that time, was so sure of that that he 
failed to post picket ships to guard even the approaches to 
Pearl Harbor.  We never saw the Japanese planes before they 
started dropping their bombs.  1177 Sailors and Marines who were 
on duty in the USS Arizona died in an instant when that ship 
blew up.  They paid a terrible price for the failure of 
leadership. 

 
This is distinctly not true today.  American political 

leaders of both parties have sought to persuade the Chinese 
leaders that the U.S. is not out to “contain” China nor to deny 
China its rightful place among the leading nations of the world.   

 
Last week in my adopted home state of Hawaii was the scene 

of an annual convening of the Asia Pacific Economic Cooperation 
forum.  Early on, as a matter of fact almost the first words out 
of President Obama’s mouth, he sought to persuade not only 
President Hu Jintao of China but the leaders of 19 other nations 
that the U.S. power and commitment was not in decline, which is 
a favorite Chinese theme.  The President said, and I quote, 
“Here in Hawaii the United States wants to send a clear message.  
We are a Pacific nation and we are deeply committed to shaping 
the future security and prosperity of the Trans-Pacific region, 
the fastest growing region in the world.” 

 
The President was supported by Secretary of State Hillary 

Clinton who said in a speech at the East/West Center, and I 
quote, “The United States is proud of our long history as a 
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Pacific nation and a resident diplomatic military and economic 
power and we are here to stay.” 

 
The President and the Secretary of State continued in that 

theme, to propound that stance, in Bali and Indonesia in the 
East Asian Summit that is going on even as we meet here. 

 
The tone of military commanders in the Pacific Command 

appears to have been set by Admiral Dennis Blair.  How many of 
you have ever met Denny Blair?  I think you’ll agree with me, a 
man who does not suffer fools gladly, and a man who thinks  
about what he says.  He was giving testimony before a 
congressional committee in 1999 when he was PACOM.  The Admiral 
said, he was defending military-to-military exchanges with the 
Chinese and he was trying to get across two messages.  The first 
was that his command was not planning to start a war with China, 
nor to take part in a strategy to contain China.  The second was 
succinct, and I quote it verbatim, “Don’t mess with us.” 

 
Most other commanders from all services have delivered 

similar messages to their counterparts in China.  Rarely is this 
done in public.  I’ve spoken to a lot of these officers over 
time and off the record, on background, they will tell me how 
they have in one way or another tried to tell the Chinese do not 
miscalculate.  Do not miscalculate what the Americans are 
capable of doing and will be willing to do. 

 
Those of us who live close by Pearl Harbor -- my house is 

18 miles as the crow flies from Pearl Harbor -- are maybe a bit 
more sensitive than other Americans about what it signifies. On 
the one hand, a memorial above the remains of the USS Arizona 
still on the bottom of the harbor -- and still leaking oil, by 
the way -- is visible evidence of perhaps the greatest defeat in 
American military history.  Two hundred meters downstream the 
USS Missouri is tied up.  She is off of the inventory, out of 
commission right now.  At least I think that’s true.  But she’s 
not part of the fleet.  She is there, the main thing to see in 
Missouri if you go aboard her, is the plaque sunk into her deck 
which marks the spot on which Japan surrendered in September of 
1945.  Obviously that marks a triumph of American arms. 

 
If I had my way, if I was the head of strategic 

communication for the U.S. government, I would invite as many 
Chinese generals and admirals as I could possibly get my hands 
on to come to the U.S. to take a look at our forces, and 
especially the Arizona Memorial and the Battleship Missouri.  
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That would follow in the footsteps of the late Admiral William 
Crowe who was Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, and he 
invited Field Marshal Akromayev of the Soviet Union to come to 
the U.S. and showed him around our forces.  I remember standing 
on the steps of the Pentagon at the River Entrance, seeing a 
limousine come up, Admiral Crowe coming down the stairs in his 
shirt sleeves, greeting Akromayev, taking him up the stairs and 
into the Tank, and I thought the ironies of this are just 
inescapable.  Three afternoons a week our Chiefs met in that 
small room to try to plot the downfall of Akromayev and here 
they were welcoming him there to tell him, to welcome him and 
give him a briefing on U.S. forces. 

 
I think Admiral Crowe’s effort in the end was fairly 

effective, because he had evidently persuaded Akromayev to go in 
regularly to a meeting of the Politburo on the Kremlin and have 
one message for the members of the Politburo which was not 
today, Comrades.  If we could persuade the Chinese leaders to 
absorb the same lesson that would be strategic communication at 
its most vivid and effective. 

 
I will stop there and I would like to entertain questions 

or disagreement or God save the mark if somebody agrees. 
 
Moderator:  Thank you very much.  I’m going to open it up 

for questions from the floor, but let me start by taking the 
prerogative of the chair to ask the first question. 

 
The China experts that we’ve got in Washington, they know 

the China we want to see 20 years from now, but no one that I’ve 
talked to has been able to plot how we get from China today to 
the China we want to see absent either perhaps an uprising or 
overthrow or, so how do you see China going forward and how are 
they going to get there?  Are they going to collapse like the 
Soviet Union did or do you see some other scenario playing out? 

 
Mr. Halloran:  General, if I knew the answer to that 

question, I wouldn’t be here, I’d be the Secretary of Defense.  
[Laughter]. 

 
The honest answer is I don’t know, and I think all the 

people you talk to don’t know either. 
 
I will say one thing.  I do think that the effort so far to 

be persuasive, we heard it from the President in Hawaii last 
week, you heard it, read it in the transcript of his remarks in 
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Australia, we will hear it again when he goes to Bali later on 
this week or early next week, of trying to reassure the Chinese 
we’re not out to get you.  There is no evidence that I’ve been 
able to see that that message has got across.  I don’t know how 
you get it across. 

 
There’s one thing that might be -- The cover of your 

program I find highly significant.  Please take a look at it.  
Somebody who has designed this knew what he was doing.  I think 
that black shadow is a B-2 bomber, is it not? 

 
Voice:  Yes. 
 
Mr. Halloran:  Where is that airplane flying?  It’s flying 

up between Japan, headed towards the straits between Japan and 
Korea and up through the Sea of Japan, the East Sea, whatever 
you want to call it.  I find that singularly effective, to fly 
an airplane up through those straits. 

 
You recall that several years ago a carrier, I forget which 

carrier.  It was Kitty Hawk before she was relieved.  Was going 
to go into Hong Kong for leave, R&R.  This had been going on 
from time to time.  At the last minute the Chinese canceled the 
right to make the port call and left stranded a whole bunch of 
families who had gone down from Yokosuka in Japan, its home 
port, to Hong Kong, to have Thanksgiving with their families.  
So they had to pay their way back. 

 
The aircraft carrier came out of Hong Kong and sailed right 

straight up through the middle of the Straits of Taiwan and out 
in the channel between the northern end of the Philippines and 
the southern end of Taiwan.   

 
I really don’t want this to go out of this room, please, 

it’s a terrible thing to say.  I would do more of that.  I would 
have B-2s fly up the coast of China.  I would like to see the 
Navy take an SSGN, and we’ve converted what is it, four ships so 
they now carry 154 cruise missiles -- Ohio, Michigan, a couple 
of others.  Two of them are at Pearl Harbor, or [Thujasen], I’ve 
forgotten.  Anyway, I’d take that SSGN, sail it into the Straits 
of Taiwan, have it surface just long enough to get painted by 
the radar then dive and go away.  Don’t say anything, don’t 
announce it publicly, don’t leak anything, just do it.  The 
Chinese will get the message. 

 
But I think the messages have been, I think they were worth 
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trying saying we’re not out to get you, we recognize that you 
have rights and you have a proper place in the grand scheme of 
things, but that hasn’t worked so far.  I think it’s time to 
look for something else. 

 
Question:  The nations around China’s perimeter -- Vietnam, 

India, South Korea, China, a long list.  Not a whole lot of 
friends for China there. How do they feel about the whole 
concept of the Chinese [inaudible]?  Does that factor into the 
Chinese [inaudible] at all? 

 
Mr. Halloran:  You mean the Chinese response to this 

attitude on the part of -- 
 
Question:  Do the Chinese give any weight to [inaudible] 

make their own military [inaudible]? 
 
Mr. Halloran:  I think the Chinese, as one of their 

diplomats said in a meeting at ASEAN, Association of Southeast 
Asian Nations, we are a big country.  You should pay attention 
to us.  I think that sums up the attitude of China towards the 
rest of Asia today. 

 
China I think has more borders with other nations than 

almost any other nation in the world.  The number 14 sticks in 
my mind.  If you start with Vietnam and then go all the way 
around and past Central Asia.  One modification is that the 
Chinese were instrumental in forming the Shanghai Cooperation 
Organization which includes Russia, North Korea, I don’t know if 
the South Koreans are in that or not, then the Central Asian 
states and the South Asian states.  That is an effort on the 
part of the Chinese to exercise their influence, to make friends 
out of the people who are on their borders. 

 
If you read Chinese history there has long been a fear, I 

don’t think is too strong a word, but an anxiety among the 
Chinese about all of these bordering states coming into them.  
It’s the reason the Great Wall was built was to keep out the 
Mongols and the Chengdu or one of the other tribes and so forth. 
So that concept in China, they were surrounded by other people 
who don’t wish us well is deep-seated.  Their handling of it so 
far has been fairly arrogant.  I haven’t seen a lot of -- They 
did make peace with the Vietnamese after they got whipped, but 
they haven’t gone much further than that. 

 
Question:  I wanted to talk about the book written by 
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Colonel [inaudible] warfare.  It seems to me that in the 15 
years or so since that came out [inaudible] straight line in 
policy.  And there’s a vulnerability I see in it and that 
[inaudible] in [inaudible] war heavily.  There might be a 
vulnerability for us to exploit. 

 
Mr. Halloran:  The biggest vulnerability I see in China -- 

Let me back up.  A lot of Chinese and a lot of other people will 
say you Americans don’t know anything about China.  Maybe as 300 
million Americans, that may be true.  I know a lot of people in 
America who know a lot about China who read and speak Chinese 
very well.  If our ignorance of China is large, Chinese 
ignorance of the United States of America is monumental.  Is 
absolutely monumental.  And this has nothing to do with the 
ability of Chinese to speak English.  I have had people, I’ve 
met Chinese whose English is almost as good as mine.  My Chinese 
is terrible.  And I wondered if we were walking on the same 
planet because their view of who we are and what we do and what 
moves us and what makes us tick is just awful. 

 
I guess that’s not a vulnerability, that’s more of a 

weakness that leads to a miscalculation that’s a danger, is a 
threat. 

 
Vulnerability, people talk about how many trillion dollars 

in American debt the Chinese hold, and this makes us vulnerable 
to the Chinese.  You’ve got it exactly backwards.  It makes the 
Chinese vulnerable, not us.  All we have to do is declare 
default on that debt and all that goes away.  It automatically 
goes away.  If we were willing to take, have our consumers make 
the sacrifices, if we cut off Chinese exports we could dump 
their economy into the ash bin.  People are looking through the 
wrong end of the telescope on this thing I think as far as on 
our side of the Pacific Ocean. 

 
This gets to the same question that General Dunn brought 

up.  I just despair of finding some way of getting through to 
the Chinese.  It’s worth the effort and maybe it will work, but 
I’d like to see a little bit tougher thing on the other side.  
Maybe you’ll find a vulnerability. 

 
Question:  It seems to me that the challenge all along 

really is about where’s China going.  They have such a growth 
and so much need for things that are resource based and they are 
tying themselves, so it’s the economic connection and growth 
pattern [inaudible] resources that they need in a way.  So the 
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more connections we can have via links to economies, via 
national corporations, ought to be a way.  But we ought to be 
looking at things broadly in terms of national security.  
[Inaudible] back and forth with regard to increased [inaudible] 
military spending which is still not -- it’s going up this way 
but the total is still much less.  Is that something that 
they’re going to exploit, [inaudible] parallel to Japan and what 
they did [inaudible] in the early ‘40s? 

 
Mr. Halloran:  One of the great books is that as the 

economic, the great leap forward, it continues to leap, that 
some or a lot of this will trickle down to the average Chinese.  
And the better off Chinese ordinary people are, the less likely 
they are to go to war.  I think there’s merit in that argument.  
Not totally, but enough. 

 
The second thing, which a lot of people overlook, is that 

the Chinese demographic policy, the so-called One Child Policy  
-- In nature, don’t hold me to exact numbers here, but in nature 
something like 103 or 104 [inaudible] 100 [inaudible].  How 
nature controls I haven’t got the foggiest notion.   

 
In China today because of the One Child Policy where there 

is infanticide or abortion of female children, it is 117 males 
to 100 females.  That means there are 17 Chinese out of every 
100 who are walking around looking for wives who can’t find 
them.  This has produced all kinds of ills in society including 
widespread kidnapping where people go from one village to 
another village to capture the girls and bring them back to 
become wives, importing wives from Southeast Asia, from various 
countries in Southeast Asia, and all sorts of things. 

 
We saw evidence of this as a vulnerability [inaudible] 

about three or four years ago, there was a big earthquake and a 
lot of schools collapsed because their construction was 
substandard and a lot of grammar school children were killed.  
The Chinese were really angry.  Not only angry that their 
children had been killed but that their only child had been 
killed.  Those of you who are parents, I don’t need to explain 
this to you.  Think about this in your own family. 

 
That seems to me shows not necessarily a vulnerability to 

outside pressure but it shows a weakness in Chinese society that 
will have consequences over the long run. 

 
Question:  Back to the discussion of China and its 
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interaction with its neighbors. Do you think we should be doing 
more with folks like India, joint exercises with India, being 
more overt about our engagement with [inaudible]? 

 
Moderator:  And to follow up on that, not just India, but 

Indonesia and other places where we’ve kind of held back. 
 
Mr. Halloran:  India’s difficult.  There’s still an 

overhang of dealing with India, an overhang from dealing with 
the Soviet Union.  The decision not to buy American fighter 
planes, I’m not sure whether they finally decided -- 

 
Voice:  Not yet. 
 
Mr. Halloran:  But there are two finalists, right?  And 

we’re not one of them.  The Indians are still playing both sides 
or all sides to their own advantage.  I don’t know how you 
change that unless you see more Chinese incursions into India 
and the Indians get really scared and say we better make friends 
with the Americans. 

 
Indonesia is a different case.  I think what we’re 

beginning to see now on the part of Indonesia is a receptivity 
to dealing with the Americans, mil-to-mil exchanges and that 
sort of thing. 

 
I was in a meeting one time in Honolulu when an Indonesian 

diplomat came up with what I thought was a good line.  She said 
we want to see the Americans on tap, but not on top.  The 
Americans can come and go but don’t try to become, to have bases 
there, to become a dominating power. 

 
One of the things, those of you who are interested in Asia 

I think really ought to keep in mind, I keep it in mind all the 
time, is the legacy of colonialism, or the legacy of anti-
colonialism.  I’m not sure which way you want to put this.  That 
it hasn’t been that long that these countries have become 
independent, and nationalism and a very constructive nationalism 
is rampant there.  So Americans and I see our Australian 
colleague, and we all listen to them because they know more 
about Indonesia than we do, the best of the Americans and the 
Australians are going very slowly dealing with Indonesia to be 
aware of the European background there, and not to encroach on 
that. 

 
I was following [Fox Salmon] around one time, we were in 
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Ache in Indonesia where they had been some talk between the 
dissidents and the government, and of all people the moderator 
of those talks was a Dutchman.  I happened to walk out of this 
meeting with him and I said I was absolutely stunned to see that 
both sides would turn to the Dutch of all people to moderate 
this dispute.  He said he had been absolutely well treated by 
both sides, both in personal courtesy to him and in his security 
and security of his associates.  So if a Dutchman can operate in 
Indonesia in a very positive, constructive manner like that, 
then there’s hope for the rest of us too. 

 
Question:  In the mid ‘90s China had a lot of very public 

exercises, amphibious landings, [inaudible] missile firings, 
waterways off Taiwan.  They’ve clearly slowed down on that now.  
Do you have any view on possible reasons? 

 
Mr. Halloran:  I’m working on a piece right now that has to 

do with this.  Yeah.  In the 1990s their economy wasn’t doing as 
well, they didn’t have as much at risk as they do now.  So they 
[inaudible].  I think the U.S. has become a bit more evident, 
despite Iraq and Afghanistan and so forth.  I can understand why 
the Secretary of State and the President are saying we’re back  
-- We never left.  Sure, things went down a little bit but we 
never left.  That’s the most hopeful sign that I’ve seen in a 
long time.  Maybe little by little the message is getting 
through. 

 
I noticed one thing, and this is on the wire today so 

tomorrow it may be different.  The initial reaction of the 
Chinese to the announcement that the Marines will go into 
Australia and rotate there and USAF people will go into use 
Australian bases more and more, that has drawn outrage in China.  
Well, it was sort of mid-level spokesmen who actually said that. 
I would wait to see what Hu Jintao or one of the generals has to 
say about that, the Minister of Defense, before I put an awful 
lot of weight on that.  It may be that this is pro forma. 

 
As you look back at the Chinese reaction to the F-16 sale, 

it was not nearly so outraged as a lot of us, including me, 
expected.  So I don’t know, maybe you put your finger on 
something. 

 
# # # # 

 


